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Received from the Hon Secretary, John Hynes: 
 
More names.  More memories.  More young faces and events so long back now they 
could be described as “history”. 
 
Norrie Jones 
 
Always known in the regiment as “Pud” or “Pudden”.  Nothing to do with his size or 
appearance.  Rather, as explained by Ken Kell later in this issue, a tribute to Norrie’s 
ability to quote or argue on any subject known to mankind.  Rather like Norman 
Lindsay’s “Magic Pudding” the more you consumed the more remained. 
 
“Pud” was the quintessential 1st Battery Man, where 1st Battery went there went N.Q.M 
Jones.  The desert saw him, Greece saw him Ceylon saw him and New Guinea certainly 
saw and heard him. 
 
A signaller manning O.P’s or laying line he, as with most signallers, saw war at the 
pointy end.  Serving alongside and always admiring our well beloved infantry. 
 
A first class soldier whose voice will continue to be heard whenever a Gunner meets 
another Gunner. 
 
A valiant spirit who is sorely missed. 
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Keith Maxwell 
 
Keith Maxwell, an original who was an efficient, cool and courageous Gun-Sergeant of 
the same caliber as all or perhaps, most of our Gun-Sergeants. 
 
Known as “Slappsy” Keith was on occasions somewhat different.  When not running a 
gun-crew he, on the side ran a small “S.P. Book”.  On early morning roll-calls could be 
heard “Gunner – you owe me 2/6d” or “Gunner – I’m into you for a deener” and so on 
until all had answered “present” interspersed with “see you after the parade”. 
 
On one typically dark New Guinea night Keith left one memorable quote.  The Regiment 
was firing harassing fire at 10 minute intervals.  No. 4 gun  of F troop was not scheduled 
to shoot till later, so the troop gun position was quiet as the grave, suddenly No. 4 gun 
fired.  The G.P.O(. shouted “Sarn.. Maxwell why did you fire?”  Back through the still 
dark New Guinea night came “Slappsy’s” dulcet tones “Nobody didn’t tell me not to”. 
 
Obviously the good Sergeant Maxwell had become bored and decided to liven up the 
party.  Apart from the grammatical error the incident seems to have been “Regimentally” 
ignored. 
 
A character in his own right, a courageous, efficient Gunner who now joins the ranks of 
those to be remembered. 
 
Walter Roden 
 
Walter Roden known sometimes as “Wal” but more frequently in the Regiment known as 
“Phil”. 
 
This had its origins in the pre-war Sydney villain well known to the press and the police 
as “Phil the Jew”. 
 
Our “Phil”, a good natured man, took the sobriquet in good stead and he was thus called 
from 1939 to 1945 and many years afterwards. 
 
Some year’s ago he was admitted to the Montefiore Home at Hunter’s Hill from whence 
he “marched out”. 
 
His wife rang me to advise his change of address.  Referring to him as “Wal” I was 
confused for the moment saying I only knew a “Phil” Roden – she burst into laughter, 
clearly knowing the story.  I apologized profusely but she thought it hilarious. 
 
“Phil” like others of his faith observed the Jewish holidays in Palestine – they mounted 
the guard and did other duties on Christmas Day.  However, it was observed nevertheless 
that on the rare occasions ham and/or bacon were on the mess tables dietary restrictions 
were not observed. 
 
“Phil” served from “go” to “whoa” as a cool, efficient Gunner and was a keen attendee 
on Anzac Day Re-unions.  We miss him 
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Eric Kennedy 
 
Eric Ambrose Kennedy was only known in the regiment as “Dick” and the 
“Wacabocabull”.  
 
Why so?  I don’t know nor did anyone in or out of the Regiment. 
 
He joined the Regiment in the Middle East, was one of the parties that worked on gun 
pits in Syria (“Baalbeck”), served in Ceylon and the two New Guinea shows. 
 
A gun-number, driver, part-time “Infanteer”.  He was a big man (in every sense of the 
term), boisterous, good natured and dependable in a crisis. 
 
He was a strong man whose last civilian years were marked by a sad decline.  I spoke 
with him in the last days and he still had his infectious laugh (no longer booming) and his 
sense of humour.   
 
Before joining the Regiment he and Geoff Ferguson in 1940 went to an “Acks” course at 
Warwick Farm .  The Camp Commandant was a Militia Lieutenant who in civil life was 
a barber (nowadays we’d call him a “hairdresser”).  Kennedy and Ferguson went A.W.L. 
and were charged.  In the orderly room the Barber/Commandant asked “Gunner Kennedy 
how do you plead?”  Kennedy, standing stiffly at attention, eyes fixed, boomed out 
“short, back and sides, SIR”.   
 
Kennedy got 14 days C.B., Ferguson who wanted to plead differently was crestfallen to 
also receive 14 days C.B. 
 
Tom Hanson once said to Dick “Kennedy, you are possibly a leader of men but you are 
leading them the wrong way”. 
 
An unforgettable character, Dick is sadly missed by those with whom he served in those 
dark but memorable days. 
 
Hon. Secretary’s Note: 
There are other names listed but without comment, due to space restrictions.   
We would appreciate any comment from those who knew them. 
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ANZAC DAY 2007 
 

For the first time in over 60 years we had a mixed re-
union Luncheon.  Members’ wives, widows and 
other female relatives/friends attended. 
 
A memorable day – the female touch added those 
little elements of grace, charm and memories of other 
years long since gone for we mere males. 
 
Following the Annual General Meeting the following 
were elected:- 
 
President   Vice-President 
Rex Olsson   Alec Moroney 
 
Hon. Secretary  Hon. Treasurer 
John Hynes   Ossie Pearce 
 
Committee 
Gordon Craig 
George Horwood 
Ron Hartmann 
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Donations July 06 – December 07 
 

R Ausburn    M Lardelli 
 
G Ballantine    Mrs E Miles  
Mrs B Black    A Maroney  
D Blair     Miss A Monten  
Mrs E Brown     
B Cruickshank   A Noble  
 
N Day     “Tony” Pazzi  
      O Pearce 
Mrs R Elliott      
      H Oldenburgh 
Mrs L Fuller      
G Fricke     A Reed  
N Fricke    
      A Smith 
J Hynes     D Shepherd  
F Hodgson    Mrs P Salter  
E Horwood    G Stanley  
Mrs A Hammond   J Stanley  
Mrs B Hanso n   J Stewart 
T Harland    O Stuckle   
      A Summerside 
EA Kennedy      
Mrs B Kennedy   A Wade   
K Kell     Mrs J Wallach 
      E Wood 
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Statement of Income and Expenditure 

2/1st Field Regt. Club Association 
Year ended 30th June 2007 

 
Year 2006   Income    Year 2007 
 
2285.00   Donations    1873.00 
    37.60   Bank Interest                     45.93 
1590.00   Anzac Day Ticket Sales             2897.00 
3912.60        4815.93 
 
    Expenditure 
 
*323.80   Newsletter     115.00 
   20.00   6th Division Fee      20.00 
 200.00   Donations:  Sydney Boys High            200.00 
   58.00   Wreath                      - 
 100.00   Legacy                      - 
2475.00   Anzac Day    2897.00 
3177.00        3232.00 
 
*Newsletter Expenses includes $258.50 Repairs to  
  Photocopier.  Nett Letter $65.30. 
 

Anzac Day 
 

Year 2006               Year 2007 
 
1770.00   Catering    2002.65 
  605.20   Liquor                  794.35 
  100.00   Gratuities Staff     100.00 
2475.00        2897.00 
 

Cash Book Summary 
 

Balance (2006)  7777.25 
        Plus: Income       4815.93 
          12593.18 
        Less:  Expenditure                  3232.00 
        Credit      $9361.18 as at 2/7/2007 

 
Bank Statement as at 2/7/2007 

   
                           Cr.   $9361.18 

Ossie Pearce 
Hon. Treasurer 
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From Hon. Secretary: 
 

ANZAC DAY 2008 
 

The Luncheon will be held at the same location as last year i.e. The Marque 
Hotel (formerly Country Comfort Hotel) at Railway Square (cnr George and 
Quay Streets) from 11.00 am to 4.00 pm. 
 
After the success of the mixed Luncheon last year, the Committee warmly 
welcomes female relatives and friends. 
 
Charges will be $30.00 per head for members and all other visitors, male or 
female, $45.00 per head. 
 
As to the March, enclosed is a copy of an advice from the Chief Marshal of 
the March. 
 
The contents are self-explanatory but highlight the matters raised by me in 
“Kibble’s Post” of April 2007. 
 
I asked for comments from members and/or relatives in respect of the 
matters canvassed i.e. future of the Club (Association) and the Anzac Day 
March.   
 
I received one comment only from Bob Hudson and must assume that our 
readers simply prefer the Executive Committee to decide when and how to 
“pull the plug”. 
 
We have had no direct advice from the Chief Marshal but on the basis of the 
enclosed it would appear that members of units are the only ones to March 
under their respective banners apart from “carers” etc. 
 
We appreciate the hurt this will occasion members’ relatives who have 
become accustomed to marching with us. 
 
However, time has caught up with us all and we may well be lucky to have 
ten members literally marching. 
 
We are prepared in the circumstances to allow non-members to march with 
us this year all dependent on the March Marshal’s attitude on the day. 
 
Assemble as usual Cnr. King and Castlereagh Streets 9.00 am to 9.30 am – 
hopefully for this year at least “all will be well”. 
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“Reveille” 

January/February 
2008
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From Hon. Secretary, John Hynes: 
We now have a new President in the form of Rex Olsson, our former long time Auditor 
(who I always claimed was over-qualified for that post). 
 
Rex joined the Regiment in July 1944 as Troop Commander of B Troop 1st Battery.  
During the Aitape-Wewak campaign he was mentioned in dispatches for his courage and 
skill during the attacks on Wewak Point and Wirui Mission. 
 
Rex’s military and civil careers have been of a high order, so much so that the Executive 
considered our readers should be given a short synopsis of those careers.  It appears 
below: 
 

The Regiment’s New President 
 

Rex served as a citizen soldier prior to World War II.  Following the declaration of war 
he was called up for full t6ime duty deferring his studies at Sydney University.  
Commissioned in April 1940 he became an instructor in the School of Artillery and later 
in the Eastern Command School.  In October 1940 he was promoted to Captain and 
appointed Battery Commander in the 19th Field Regiment RAA.  Among his early 
assignments was to support the infantry in the preparation of defensive positions along 
the coast from Newcastle to Wollongong.  In 1942 he was order by Second Australian 
Army to carry out experiments in the waterproofing of 25 pounder guns and associated 
equipment to be used in amphibious operations, and to develop procedures for firing the 
guns from LCVP’s, LCM’s and LST’s.  The 19th Battery, under his command assisted 
the Artillery units of the American First Cavalry and 41st Divisions in their training for 
amphibious landings. 
 
In July 1944 Rex was posted to the 2/1st Australian Field Regiment where he was 
appointed B Troop Commander 1st Battery and served in New Guinea.  During the 
Aitape-Wewak campaign he was a FOO in support of the 1st, 2nd and 3rd Battalions of 16 
Brigade and the 4th, 8th and 11th Battalions of the 19t6h Brigade. 
 
After the war, in addition to resuming his University studies, he found time to continue 
soldiering on in the Citizen Military Forces, being promoted Major in 1946, and was 
appointed Battery Commander in the 5th Field Regiment.  In 1958 he joined his brother 
as Certified Public Accountants in Canberra, during which time he learned computer 
programming using binary language, and was one of the first users of a computer in an 
accounting practice.  In 1968 he was invited to return to academic life and was appointed 
Head of Department and Professor of Finance at the University of New South Wales, the 
first such appointment in any Australian University.  On his retirement he had conferred 
upon him the title of Emeritus Professor. 
 
Rex holds the degrees of BEc, MBA and PhD, and is a Hon. FCPA and Hon FAIM.  He 
was mentioned in dispatches in New Guinea in 1945 and was appointed a Member in the 
General Division of the Order of Australia on the 26th January 1990 for services to 
education, particularly in the area of Finance and Accounting. 
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From President, Rex Olsson: 
 

Congratulations John Hynes, OAM 
 

Congratulations are extended to our Secretary, John Hynes, who was awarded a Medal in 
the General Division of the Order of Australia on the 26th June, 2007 for Service to 
Veterans through the 2/1st Field Regiment Association:. 
 
2/1st Australian Field Regiment Association was formed to maintain communication with 
past members and to provide comfort and support to them and their families where 
needed.  John, an original member of the Committee since its inception, was elected 
Secretary in 1961 and has held that position continuously ever since.  His leadership and 
attention to detail has endeared him to the members and their families, and has done 
much, not only to perpetuate pride in the Regiment, but to extend encouragement and 
support to assist them to overcome problems inevitably associated with ageing and ill 
health. 
 
I’m sure that I speak on behalf of the members and their family and friends of the 2/1st 
Australian Field Regiment Association when I say “Congratulations John recognition of  
your service over such a long period is truly justified”. 
 
Rex Olsson, President 
 
MAILBAG 
 
Letter from Ken Kell 
 
1/13 Fairway Crescent 
FORSTER  NSW  2428 
 
Dear Ossie 
 
Firstly, my ramblings about Norrie, I do not know if John can use any of it in a newsy 
letter, if not, just put it in the garbage. 
 
By the way, I don’t know if you know how Norrie got his name “Pudden”.  It was not 
because of his girth around his wait, but Trip Lynch nicknamed him “Pudden Head” 
because he reckoned his brains was swelling it.  Old Trip had a wicked sense of humour 
and was also a wonderful character. 
 
I mentioned of course that Norrie liked to be involved in any type of debate, but others 
like Jimmy Smith, Fran k Brewer, Trip Lynch and Owen Bond could also hold their own.  
There were always good humoured discussions and had your sides sore from laughing. 
 
When the singing session started we would be all sitting around in a circle, each one in 
turn had to introduce his song, then all would join in.  It was good fun. 
 
Enclosed donation, sorry I missed last year. 
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I hope you have a good roll up on Anzac Day and that the decision on the future of 
Regiment is resolved to everyone’s satisfaction. 
 
I wish I could have been there, however  remember me to anyone I would know. 
 
Regards, Ken 
 
PS  John and yourself have been invaluable to our survival to this stage. 
 

Vale NQM (Pudden) Jones 
 
During our lifetime we are privileged to have known a few unforgettable people, and for 
me “Norrie” was one of them. 
 
As an original of “A” Troop, and a bit wet behind the ears at only just having turned 17 
years of age, I was to share the same hut with Norrie and many others when we first 
marched into Ingleburn in 1939.  Then the same “EPIP” tent in Quastina in Palestine 
when we first arrived there, and then again at Khassa when we returned from the disaster 
that was Greece.  The members sharing the tent at Quastina were a wonderful group of 
chaps, and to the best of my memory comprised Frank Brewer, Owen Bond, Teddy 
Hewit, Trip Lynch, Teddy Booth, Benny Webb, Jimmy (Jew) Smith, Cec Hartley, Cliffy 
Hunter, Bruce Fowler, Norrie Jones and myself. 
 
Every night we generally0 played cards (Pontoon), wrote letters and told yarns.  Finally 
singing our stupid heads off, assisting our renditions by lubricating our tonsils with 
bottled beer.  It was a camaraderie which I am sure we all remember enjoying. 
 
I was also with “Pudden” when we left Greece on the “Dilwarra”, as he grabbed both 
Owen Bond and I, to assist Dougy Sontag and himself with the Bren gun.  We took up a 
position on the side deck, just outside the bridge.  Norrie blazed away 100’s of rounds 
from the Bren at the German Dive Bombers intent on sinking us (they hit the Costa Rica 
just to our flank). 
 
And then in Ceylon when Bluey Cansdell and I, were both given an old 18 Por MKII, 
and 48 rounds of ammunition and sited on either side of a bay down on the coast.  To 
engage any Jap landing barges if that situation eventuated.  We were isolated miles away 
from the rest of the Regiment, and almost every night Norrie who liked a bit of a chat, 
and better still if it developed into a vigorous discussion would hold centre stage.  He had 
a point of view about everything and was very enthusiastic about expressing them.  There 
was never a dull moment in his presence and it was always a pleasure to be in his 
company.  I certainly missed that more frequent friendship when I was promoted to Sgt. 
And posted to “C” Troop in 1942. 
 
We that are left, always were and still are “a close band of brothers”, and I like many 
others will missed the long telephone conversations we used to have.  His calls bill must 
have been very costly indeed. 
 
He was a good soldier, wearing his uniform both before and during the war with pride.  
He was held in high regard and had a character which was very unique. 
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We are all nearing the last roll call and I ill not be surprised if he is not up there 
somewhere waiting “and greets us with” – “what kept you so long, come and join a little 
chat group, we are all a bunch of old ex-diggers”. 
 
I value having known him, and I am sure there are many others like myself. 
 
Ken Kell 
 
 
 
 
From Ossie Pearce:  (“The Roving O.P.”) 
 
Bruce Cruickshank 
I rang Bruce recently, he lives in Moonby Retirement Village, Kootingal (Phone 
0267603595).  Original “B” Troop, his wife answered the phone, she sounded bright and 
cheerful, I had been told she was very ill, when I spoke to Bruce he said she is losing her 
eye sight, another terrible thing to look forward to. 
 
George Quinn 
George rang to infirm me that his wife who had been very ill for sometime had passed 
on.  He remarked about John Hynes who had been awarded the Order of Australia in the 
recent Birthday Honours.  George’s phone number is 0296006925. 
 
Tony Pazzi 
Rang, he has curtailed his swimming, even he has admitted it’s too cold, he still visits the 
baths area to talk to the various people who frequent them.  Tony has always been a very 
sociable person and a great bloke.  Phone 0738893662. 
 
Sue Morgan 
Norrie Jones’ daughter, is having great difficulty accepting the death of her father.  
Norrie was a great bloke and father “Mr. Have a Chat”.  Sue has the Motel in Caloundra. 
City Centre Motel, 20 Orsova Crescent, Caloundra.  Phone 07 54913301. 
 
Australian War Memorial Photography Section 
I was speaking to Andrew Jack (02 62434337) the other day and during the conversation 
he mentioned they are seeking photo’s (in uniform if possible) of persons who were 
killed or died on Active Service.  They are creating a photographic memorial and my 
immediate thoughts went to Alf Daniels and Jim Wheeler, both killed in N.G.  Alfie 
Daniels was one of the nicest fellows that ever lived. 
 
Phill Hatton 
Went to see Phill recently, he is now in Nunyar United Aged Care, 8 Neilson Avenue, 
Peakhurst, Phone 0295338180.  Her looks very well and is still trying to remain active 
and  he still likes to read.  During his time as a POW with the Italians, he had an 
arrangement with them so that he got various books on loan from the Vatican Library. 
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Ron Mooney 
Rang the other week, first to inform me that Harry Sutton had passed on.  Harry was a 
Sgt. In 2nd Battery and when he was commissioned he was posted to 2/2nd Field 
Regiment, and second to enquire if I knew of Bill Fernely, as Bill was living in the same 
complex.  Bill was and is, very vague, and said he was in the 2/1st as it turns out.  Bill 
tried to enlist in 1939 but was in a reserved occupation – Radiologist, so no go, 
eventually he enlisted with 2/1st A.G.H. and after some time he managed to transfer to 
2/1st Field Regiment.   
 
Ron was an original Officer in 2nd Battery, and like many others of the Regiment 
transferred to 2/9 Fd, 16 Fd etc and when the war finished he was a Lt-Col. 
 
Steve Jack 
Before Steve marched out, he managed to put some of his experiences on a disc, nine 
hours in fact.  His nephew, John Underwood, who lives in Gulargambone, said he would 
arrange for this disc to be transcribed to print; John rang recently, I had never met the 
man, to say he was in Sydney and could he visit.  The answer was yes, what a terrific 
bloke, just another Steve Jack, manner and build, the short visit was 4 ½ hours. 
 
Marshall “Nugget” Currie 
I rang Marshall, he hasn’t been very well of late, laid up with bronchitis, severe coughing 
and confined to bed, he must be sick for this to happen.  Phone 029670 4554. 
 
Secretary’s note: 
“Nugget” is now back to his cheerful self and giving cheek at the ripe old age of 91. 
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From Hon. Secretary, John Hynes 
 
Re letter from David Blair, son of our late member, Jim Blair, who “marked out” in 
1991. 
 
Jim was one of a draft of  “roes” who joined at Moresby late 1942/early 1943. 
 
They were a bright lot.  Jim, a well respected essayist, author and journalist, together 
with Dick Barbour (a District Court Judge to be) and Des Ryan (Chief Librarian to be). 
 
All three served well as O.P “acks”, but were hopeless when it came to “putting up” a 
two-man tent. 
 
I have two copies of David’s book, a nostalgic reminder of Sydney pre-war and early 
post-war.  They arrived shortly after the “Bulletin” ceased publication after more than a 
hundred years of entertaining Sydney town.  
 
My purchase was principally for my small regimental library and for me, reminders of 
the old pink page “Bully” which I received regularly from home during the war years. 
 
I paid $73.00 for two books (good value) which David subsequently repaid because of 
my assistance with regimental references in the book. 
 
I protested this kindly action and finally after much discussion we agreed to donate the  
$73.00 to our regimental funds.  Details re purchase are in David’s letter. 
 
From Hon Secretary, John Hynes 
 
In this issue of “Kibbles Post” we have published the first half of Marshall (“Nugget”) 
Currie’s story – the half ending with the return of this regiment to the Pacific and two 
more campaigns. 
 
The second half, we propose to include after completion, in the next issue of the “Post”. 
 
We also have as with “Nugget’s” effort the first half of Steve Jack’s story dictated in his 
last days to his nephew. 
 
Steve’s story needs some editing before publication.  Hopefully we will have the two 
halves ready for the next issue of the “Post”. 
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Grecian Memories from Ossie Pearce 

 
Alec Moroney and I were reminiscing the other day, it got around 
to Greece and those rather hectic days at Kalamata and the 
withdrawal, whilst we were all sitting on the beach waiting our 
turn to move.  What would happen, a destroyer would come 
alongside the pier, load up and away, this by the way, in complete 
darkness and room for only one destroyer at a time.  The Navy 
certainly knew their business.  When it came time for the  
Regiment to move out and to what turned out to be the last 
destroyer, HMS Hero, those that were taken off were transferred to 
the troop ship “Dilwarra”, there were still some thousands on the 
beach including many from the Regiment.   
 
The Germans were now surrounding Kalamata.  The CO 2/1st 
Field Regiment Lt. Col. H.E. Harlock had to counter attack against 
the Germans with a limited number of combat troops and arms, 
captured 2 Field Guns and a tank but eventually German weight of 
arms and troops won the day, before surrender, the order everyone 
for themselves was given.  Several Greek fishing boats, called 
caiques, suddenly had new owners; some escaped to Crete, Egypt, 
Turkey, others were sunk by Stuka Dive Bombers like the one 
Alec was on, with disastrous results; many killed and wounded.  
Alec Moroney’s best friend Shorty Anderson and Norm Smart 
were both wounded.  Alex removed his boots to help in his swim 
to shore, both Alex and Norm helped Shorty and Len Heery 
ashore.  Shorty Anderson was very badly wounded and Norm 
Smart, although he was severely wounded himself swam back to 
the sinking caique looking for a side haversack, which contained 
some field dressings and other medical supplies that were urgently 
required by Shorty Anderson.  The wounds received by Shorty 
were too much.  Shorty was buried on the shore line.  The 
unselfish acts and deeds performed by Norm Smart to a mate went 
unrecognized by the powers that be, like many other things. 
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From Hon. Secretary, John Hynes: 
 
In 1959 I was Chairman of the Printing Committee producing “Six Years in Support” 
(our Regimental History).   
 
“Mick” Haywood authorised a first class book but we had time restraints because we had 
a time limit on finance from the war-time “comforts fund” which was being wound-up.  I 
always regretted that we made no provision for the story of our “P’s.O.W.” in Europe.  In 
later years I tried to encourage our surviving “P’s.O.W.” to contribute some words but to 
no avail. 
 
Now however we have a really good story from Doug Nix through the services of his 
“good mate”, one Jim Ottaway. 
 
Letter from Jim Ottaway 
 
17th  April 2007 
 
99 Hardys Road 
MUDGEERABA  QLD  4213 
 
Dear John 
 
It was good to speak with you on Monday morning in relation to the short story I wrote 
about Doug Nix’s experience as a POW in Stalag XVIIIA and various work camps in 
Austria during World War II. 
 
Doug is a very good mate of mine and we get together to talk about his war experiences 
on a regular basis.  His stories are fascinating! 
 
I have enclosed a copy of the story in case you would like to include it in the next copy 
of the Kibbles Post.  By the way, I very much enjoy reading your publication.  Doug 
drops over a copy of it when he has finished reading it. 
 
I have also included a copy of a photograph taken from the book ”Prison Camp Spies” by 
Howard Greville.  Doug is in the front row far left, half kneeling, wearing braces.  This 
was taken at the paper factory work camp in Frantschach St Gertraud in 1942.  I have 
also included an extract from the book which makes reference to Doug and also an 
extract which refers to an incidence which relates to Doug’s attempt to burn down a part 
of the paper factory. 
 
I hope you continue to publish your magazine well into the future.  I think it is very 
important that the 2/1st Field Regiment is remembered in this way. 
 
Regards, Jim Ottaway 
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Doug Nix – POW (Europe) 

 
Doug Nix (NX3365) was one of the many thousand Australian Servicemen who were 
captured and imprisoned by the Axis forces during World War II.  Doug was a 
Kriegie…a Kriegsgefangener, German for Prisoner of War (POW).  Doug was 
incarcerated in Austria by Hitler’s German Army. 
 
Doug, a resident of Paddington in Sydney, and his maters, locally known as “the 
Sunshine Boys”, enlisted in Militia in 1938 when they were only 17 years of age.  They 
enlisted because they would receive a pay and accommodation, be clothes and be issued 
with a pair of boots.  Doug and his mates were asked to obtain a letter from their parents 
prior to be3ing accepted as Cadets, as they were underage.  Doug’s father signed the 
letter on the proviso that Doug would not be posted overseas.  Doug and his maters were 
assigned to the 109th Battery at Victoria Barracks. 
 
When volunteers were sought to go overseas to fight the Germans, Doug volunteered 
straight away.  The day way 3 November, 1939.  Doug’s father had no recourse as Doug 
had “volunteered” for overseas service. 
 
Doug was assigned to the 2/1st Field Regiment, 6th Division, Australian Imperial Force as 
a Gunner.  Doug, along with others of the Division, departed Sydney on 10 January 1940 
aboard the S.S. Orford. 
 
Doug saw action in North African and Greek campaigns prior to being captured in 
Kalamata, Greece on 28th April 1941. 
 
Captured 
Doug was captured with three other Allied personnel (including his mate, Gunner Teddy 
Barnes).  All four, along with others, attempted to board a boat near Kalamata after being 
given the command “every man for himself”.  As the boat was being bombed by the 
Germans, some of the men jumped overboard.  Many were injured, including those who 
were in the water due top the pressure from the bombs exploding in the water.  Doug, 
Teddy and two other Allied servicemen (both injured) found shelter in a cave on the 
beach.  Eventually Doug and Teddy went looking for food and were captured.  Doug 
heard the now familiar saying…”For you t6he war is over”.  The inured men were 
eventually found by the Germans and treated.  Unfortunately, one of the injured men died 
a little time later. 
 
Doug, along with thousand of other Allied servicemen, was held prisoner in a field camp 
for about two weeks on the beach at Kalamata.  There were many olive trees about but 
Doug did not like olives.  When fed, the men only received hard Greek biscuits and a 
splash of olive oil.  There was no shelter other than shade from the olive trees.  Bugs, lice 
and dysentery were rife.  Conditions were atrocious.  The German’s intention was to 
drain any remaining strength out of the men to enable complete dominance over them. 
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Salonika 
 
After a few weeks most of the men were crammed into Animal carriages on a train 
destined for Salonika.  Towards the last part of the journey they were ordered out of the 
carriage and force-marched to Salonika, as a section of the tracks had been destroyed by 
bombing raids. 
 
Salonika was another transit camp which was formerly a Greek Army Military Base.  
Again the conditions were atrocious.  Food was very poor, if received at all.  Huge bed 
bugs, lice and other vermin were ever present.  Dysentery was the norm rather than the 
exception.  Malaria was also prevalent.  Parades were ordered four to five times a day t6o 
enable head counts to be performed.  Doug was in the Salonika camp for out three to four 
weeks. 
 
Destination…Wolfsberg, Austria 
 
Doug was again placed in a recently used animal train carriage along with other Allied 
servicemen and transported to a then unknown destination.  It ended up being Wolfsberg, 
Austria.  The journey took about six days and was absolutely horrendous.  On the side of 
each carriage was the sign “Hommes 40 Chevaux 8”  (i.e.  40 men, 8 horses).  Well over 
fifty men were crammed into each carriage with very little water and only a few openings 
to allow in air.  Similar inhumane train journeys around this time are graphically 
described in such books as “A Kind of Cattle” by Barney Roberts (2/12th BN) and “Forty 
Men, Eight Horses” by Douglas Arthur (106th Lancashire Hussars).  Unfortunately, many 
men did not survive these torrid journeys. 
 
Doug’s mate from North Africa and Greece, Teddy Barnes, who was in the same carriage 
as Doug, escaped from the moving train by removing some of the floor boards.  Doug 
considered escaping at this time but thought better of it.  Many years later Doug found 
out that Teddy had eventually made it to freedom with the help of local partisans. 
 
Stalag XVIIIA  
 
After arriving totally depleted at Wolfsberg Railway Station, the men were force-
marched to Stammlager XVIIIA (Stalag XVIIIA).  Official German documents indicate 
that Doug arrived at Stalag IVIIIA on 20 June 1941. 
 
Doug was assigned POW No. 197.  Doug wore his POW ID bound to his left wrist, 
rather than the usual habit of hanging the ID around the neck.  This was a give-way to 
men when I saw a photo of a group of Allied POW’s in the book “Prison Camp Spies” by 
Howard Greville (Royal Signals).  I immediately recognized a young Doug in the photo.  
The visible tattoo was another give-way. 
 
Doug was in the Stalag XVIIIA for about six months.  He did, however, return to the 
camp on a number of occasions over the course of the next four years, generally to 
receive punishment (i.e. being locked in solitary confinement for “21 days bread and 
water) for escaping from various work camps. 
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Doug was given the nickname “Abo” (in those days a slang term used for an Aborigine).  
This name was given to him by a Scotsman, in the first instance and that name stuck with 
him.  The Scotsman explained that he was surprised to see a white Australian as he 
thought all Australians were Aborigines. 
 
It was during these early days in Stalag XVIIIA when Doug and over 200 other Allied 
POW’s signed a “homemade” Crown and Anchor  mat which was used for gambling 
(cigarettes and potatoes).  This mat now stands pride of place in the World War II – 
European POW section in the Australian War Memorial. 
 
Even though he was in a camp with about 20,000 other men from all nationalities, 
surrounded by barbed wire, guard towers and armed guards and living in terrible 
conditions with very little food, Doug was pragmatic about his confinement.  Doug 
realised that there was not much that could be done other than for him to create as much 
havoc as possible for the Germans, thereby keeping valuable troops away from the 
fighting.  He set about doing this almost from the word go. 
 
Doug also recognized early in his incarceration the usefulness of learning the German 
language.  He set about this task and took every opportunity to expand his vocabulary.  It 
was to come in very handy throughout his years as a POW and also in later years.  Doug 
can still speak fluent German to this day. 
 
Frantschach St Gertraud 
 
Doug’s first abeitskommando” (work camp/labour camp) was a paper factory in 
Frantschack St Gertraud.  He was moved there in early 1942.  The work at the factory 
involved moving logs and different types of factory work.  It was during this time that 
Doug attempted to burn down the factory.  It would have been a success if not for the 
flames being seen by an Austrian working on a cigarette break.  Arson was suspected and 
the Gestapo were called in to investigate.  This incident is recorded in Howard Greville’s 
book “Prison Camp Spies”.  Doug was suspected of involvement but no proof could be 
found at the time.  However, a few years later the German’s eventually caught up with 
Doug with evidence against him for sabotage. 
 
Some of Doug’s mates during this time include George Rushton (2/12th Bn) from 
Tasmania, John Tasker (4th Queen’s Own Hussar) and an Englishman with the surname 
Oates (RAVC). 
 
Also, during his time at the paper factory, Doug and two other POW’s escaped and 
jumped a train (not knowing where it was heading).  As it turned out it was en route 
through Italy.  They got off just short of Trieste and hid in the bushes.  They eventually 
walked into town at night looking for food.  Unfortunately, they were unaware that a 
curfew was in place and they were picked up by the Italian Police.  They were questioned 
and returned to Stalag XVIIIA and given 21 days “bread and water in solitary 
confinement”.  However, they, like others in their predicament, did manage to get a little 
more (e.g. cigarettes) through the ingenuity and sleight of hand of other prisoners. 
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Graz 
 
After a short stint back in Stalag SVIIIA Doug was moved to a work camp in Graz.  In 
this camp the POW’s were made to unload coal from trains at a railway siding.  In Graz 
the POW’s resided in work sheds close to the mastering yards.  It was not a compounded 
prison. 
 
The International Red Cross eventually closed the camp down because of threat of 
bombing raids due to its proximity to the mastering yards.  Doug spent about three 
months in this camp. 
 
Waldenstein 
 
Eventually Doug was moved from Graz to Waldenstein (Schloss/Castle) because he had 
a reputation as being “gefluchter” or “diziplinar” (i.e. an escapee/troublemaker).  
Waldenstein was set up for the more difficult POW’s.  It was known as a straflager where 
heavy work, such as road works, was required to be undertaken by the prisoners. 
 
Doug tells of one story when approximately 21 prisoners escaped from the castle by 
tying together pieces of bedding materials and lowering themselves down behind the 
toilets into a creek below.  They marched back to the main camp (Stalag XVIIIA) to the 
dismay of the camp guards and Commandant.  The senior ranking POW made a 
complaint on their behalf about the heavy work that they had to perform and the terrible 
conditions they had to put up with. 
 
All the escapees were given “21 days bread and water in solitary confinement” at Stalag 
XVIIIA.  After this time they were let loose in the camp.  There was an order at the camp 
that certain POW’s (including Doug) were not to go out to work again because they were 
consider “gefluchter”.  Many of the rebel POW’s changed ID’s with those who wanted to 
stay in the main camp so that they could go back out to work and cause as much strife as 
possible.  Doug was one of these. 
 
Leoben 
 
Shortly thereafter Doug was posted to a glass factory in Leoben.  Doug was there only a 
short time.  A young guard, who had just returned from the Eastern Front (frost bitten) 
and whose parents had been killed in air raids on Dresden, came up to Doug and another 
fellow with a loaded pistol and said he would leave one of them “lying in the snow”.  As 
a result of this threat Doug escaped two days later and was picked up by the civilian 
Police in Obdach.  Doug was interrogated and he explained why he had escaped.  He was 
then handed over to the military and interrogated and he was returned to Stalag XVIIIA.  
Again, 21 days bread and water! 
 
Prior to being captured Doug and John Tasker (4th Queen’s Own Hussars) were moving 
through a very muddy paddock on a dark wet night.  Doug said that he thought someone 
was following them.  It6 turned out to be a paddock which housed mares and a stallion.  
It was a stallion on their trail.  They moved a lot quicker once they realised the stallion 
was stalking them. 
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St Lambrecht 
 
From Stalag XVIIIA Doug was moved to St Lambrecht.  This was around mid 1944.  
Doug remained there until around May 1945.  At St Lambrecht the POW’s performed 
road works, bridge work and repairs to rail lines (e.g. at Mariahoff Railway Station) etc.  
They also unloaded bags of copra from the rail trucks at Mariahoff and placed them in 
storage sheds for the nearby dynamite factory.  Doug vividly recalls seeing the Mariahoff 
Station being strafed and bombed by the Allies.  Doug, some other prisoners and their 
guard dived for cover under the train as bullets and hot bullet casings fell around them. 
 
At this camp there were generally 10-12 men in each working group. 
 
The POW’s were held in an old mill on Mur (tal) River located about 2 km from St 
Lambrecht. 
 
Doug became very good friends with John Connor a Sapper with the Royal Engineers.  
Doug had met John previously but had not had time to forge a close friendship. 
 
During one of their assignments Doug remembers removing his worn out slouch hat and 
placing it in the concrete mix used to repair an old stone dam near St. Lambrecht.  Doug 
was hoping that eventually the hat would disintegrate and the dam would collapse. 
 
As a footnote to this incident, a few years ago Doug was talking with the then Chief of 
the Defence Force, Major General Peter Cosgrove at the official dedication of the 
Australian Ex-Prisoners of War Memorial in Ballarat.  Doug asked Major General 
Cosgrove why he always wore a slouch hat.  I understand his answer was that he wanted 
to show respect for all those who had worn and currently wear the slouch hat in the 
protection of Australia.  During the discussion Doug explained what had happened to his 
original slouch hat all those years ago in Austria and the reason why he had done it.  A 
month or so later Doug received a new slouch in the mail from Major General Cosgrove. 
 
During his time at St Lambrecht, the Gestapo, still investigating the paper factory in 
Frantschack St Gertraud, caught up with Doug and they were going to move him back to 
Stalag XVIIIA to face court martial.  However, before this could occur, the guards 
advised the prisoners that they could leave the camp.  The prisoners thought it may have 
been a setup so they stayed put.  However, after a little time they realised that the guards 
have gone, obviously fleeing the advancing Allied troops.  Doug, John Connor and one 
other POW joined up with some locals and drove their “charcoal burner, six-seater” car 
towards the advancing troops, with a Union Jack flag over the front of the car.  They 
eventually came upon a British tank in the middle of the road, south of St. Georgen.  One 
of the occupants of the tank called out for them to identify themselves.  They yelled back 
that they were POW’s.  Eventually this car was handed over to the Brits. 
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Free at Last! 
 
The British troops looked after the POW’s with food, showers, medical treatment and 
new clothing. 
 
After the British troops advanced into St Lambrecht, around June 1945, Doug, being 
fluent in German, was appointed as an interpreter to assist the British Field Security to 
weed out those Austrians who had supported the Nazis.  There was a long list of names 
to track down and question.  Doug undertook this job for about one month. 
 
Those POW’s who were still in Stalag XVIIIA when the Allies were advancing up 
through Austria were marched by the Germans from Wolfberg to Markt Pongau (now St 
Johann in Pongau), a march of around 215km.  The march took about thirteen days 
through snow in bitterly cold conditions.  A number of men died on this journey. 
 
Italy 
 
Around August/September 1945 Doug and fellow ex-POW’s were trucked over the 
Austro-Italian Alps to Naples.  Doug met up with John Connor again in Naples.  The 
men were issued new clothing, had a shower and were medically checked over.  About a 
week later, they were loaded into the bomb bay of Halifax bombers (seated on school 
plank seats) and flown to the Air force Base in Bicester, England. 
 
England 
 
In September 1945 Doug arrived in England.  Doug said his farewells to John Connor for 
the last time.  He was billeted at Eastbourne.  The ex-POW’s were well looked after and 
well fed in an attempt to get some weight on them and to get them back to good health. 
 
Doug remembers staying at Luton on the occasion and attending dances at Arncourt Hill, 
where the Women’s ATS Camp was located. 
 
During a visit to London, Doug bumped into his younger brother, Bob, in Sloane Square 
(near Buckingham Palace).  While having a few ales Doug found out that Bob had also 
been a POW, but in a camp in Germany. 
 
Doug eventually received orders to board a ship for his return to Australia.  Doug caught 
a train from London to Liverpool. 
 
“Mauretania” 
 
Doug boarded the Mauretania and the whole voyage, including stops, took about three 
weeks.  The voyage home took them through the Panama Canal.  They stopped at Pearl 
Harbour, Hawaii  for about four days to refuel.  Another stop was Wellington , NZ for 
four days to drop off NZ troops.  During his stay in Wellington Doug was billeted with a 
NZ friend’s family. 
 
Bob Nix was also on the Mauretania, however neither knew the other was on board. 
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Back Home 
 
Doug arrived back in Australia October/November 1945.  The men were bussed to the 
Sydney Showground and Doug was met by his mother, father and younger sister.  At this 
time he was given a chit for money. 
 
Return to Austria 
 
In 1991 Doug returned to Austria accompanied by his eldest son Alwyn.  They met up in 
Munich and traveled by car throughout Austria visiting many of the places where Doug 
had been incarcerated during World War II, including the site of Stalag XVIIIA (now a 
mot vehicle factory), St Lambrecht and Graz. 
 
Doug managed to meet up with a number of locals who were sympathetic towards the 
POW’s during the war and who he had got to know quite well. 
 
Doug’s thoughts on being a POW 
 
One of the things that stands out when I talk with Doug about his POW experiences is the 
camaraderie which existed between the POW’s.  In Doug’s words, the rule which he and 
his mates lived by was ….”what is mine is yours – what is yours is mine”.  That is how 
they survived. 
 
Doug said that the living conditions varied depending on where he was located.  Some 
places were liveable, others were atrocious.  The food, when supplied, was a small 
quantity and usually tasteless.  Doug like many of the other POW’s ended up looking like 
a walking advertisement for the United Nations.  Clothing was scarce and one made do 
with what one could get.  For example, a POW could be wearing pants from a 
Frenchman, a Belgium solder’s short and wooden clogs.  What a sight!  Doug was never 
issued with a new uniform from well before he was captured in April 1941 until meeting 
up with the British in St Lambrecht in June 1945. 
 
Doug remembers only ever receiving one or two Red Cross parcels during his entire stint 
as a POW.  The rest of the time he and his fellow POW’s had to make do with what was 
provided by the Germans or the well-meaning locals. 
 
Doug had and still has a great respect for many of the local Austrians, particularly those 
who assisted the POW’s in some way.  Many of them took great risks to aid the POW’s. 
 
Doug recognizes that there were differences between incarceration by the Germans and 
incarceration by the Japanese.  However, all those who were captured were 
incarcerated…cut off from their families and loved ones, starved, treated as slaves, 
threatened and generally maltreated.   The lives of the POW’s were put on hold for up to 
five years.  Doug stands by his conviction that a POW is a POW. 
 
By the way, Doug is also a veteran of the Korean War where he originally served with 
the 1st Battalion, Royal Australian Regiment.  Doug was later transferred to the Royal 
Australian Army Medical Corps, 1st Battalion. 
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Me! 
 
I feel very privileged to have Doug as a mate.  One can only admire Doug and the 
thousands of other young Australian and Allied servicemen, like my father (Harry (Hab) 
Ottaway (19th Field Ambulance) who fought to defend our freedom during World War II 
(and all wars for that matter).  I can only imagine the pain and suffering experience by 
those who were taken prisoner by the Axis forces during World War II. 
 
I believe all POW’s should all be treated with the honour and respect they are due. 
 
Jim Ottaway 
Mudgeeraba, Gold Coast 
April 2007 
 
Editor’s note:  Thank you so much Jim for sending Doug’s story to us – what an 
inspiration and one that every Australian, young and old, should hear. 
 
 

 
  
           Doug Nix 
 
From:  “Prison Camp Spies” – Howard Greville (1998) – Page 52 
Doug is in front row – far right (half kneeling – with braces) 
Paper Factory Mill – Frantschack St Gertraud in 1942 
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Thank You Note from Hon. Secretary: 
 
When Ken Jorgenson “marched out” I was left pondering the future of 
“Kibbles Post”. 
 
Fortunately the Boaz family in the shape of Keith (our lamented Late 
President), Cheryl Lawson (Keith’s daughter) and Greg Frith (Keith’s 
business friend) came to the rescue. 
 
In particular I am and shall remain eternally grateful to Cheryl. 
 
She is a talented, calm and efficient Editor who ensures we have an 
efficient, eminently readable “newsyletter”, which is published on time 
despite any problems (which can be many at times). 
 
Cheryl, the Regiment salutes you and thanks you.  Keith will be smiling. 
 
 
 
From the Editor, Cheryl Lawson:  
 
Upon John’s insistence I have included the above and would like to say 
thank you for your kind words but I consider it an honour and privilege to be 
the current “Editor” of “Kibbles Post”. 
 
Since taking over from my Dad, Keith Boaz, I have enjoyed immensely the 
task of reading and putting together the various stories that have been related 
by the members and their families of the 2/1st Field Regiment – I have 
laughed, I have cried and I have been incredibly proud and humbled by what 
these men (young boys some of them) went through so that we, their 
descendents, can live in the country we do today.   
 
Whilst there are stories to tell and people who wish to read them, and until 
the last soldier of the 2/1st Field Regiment “marches out”, I hope we can 
continue to bring you “Kibbles Post”. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


